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of coal royalty contracts or iron ore 
royalty contracts or preserving the 
taxpayer’s economic interest retained 
therein. 

(e) Nonapplication of section. For pur-
poses of section 543, the provisions of 
section 272 shall have no application. 
For example, the taxpayer may, for the 
purposes of section 543(a)(3)(C) or the 
corresponding provisions of prior in-
come tax laws, include in the sum of 
the deductions which are allowable 
under section 162 an amount paid to an 
attorney as compensation for legal 
services rendered in connection with 
the making of a coal royalty contract 
or iron ore royalty contract (assuming 
the expenditure otherwise qualifies 
under section 162 as an ordinary and 
necessary expense incurred in the tax-
payer’s trade or business), even though 
such expenditure is disallowed as a de-
duction under section 272. 

[T.D. 6841, 30 FR 9304, July 27, 1965, as amend-
ed by T.D. 7728, 45 FR 72650, Nov. 3, 1980] 

§ 1.273–1 Life or terminable interests. 
Amounts paid as income to the hold-

er of a life or a terminable interest ac-
quired by gift, bequest, or inheritance 
shall not be subject to any deduction 
for shrinkage (whether called by depre-
ciation or any other name) in the value 
of such interest due to the lapse of 
time. In other words, the holder of such 
an interest so acquired may not set up 
the value of the expected future pay-
ments as corpus or principal and claim 
deduction for shrinkage or exhaustion 
thereof due to the passage of time. For 
the treatment generally of distribu-
tions to beneficiaries of an estate or 
trust, see Subparts A, B, C, and D (sec-
tion 641 and following), Subchapter J, 
Chapter 1 of the Code, and the regula-
tions thereunder. For basis of property 
acquired from a decedent and by gifts 
and transfers in trust, see sections 1014 
and 1015, and the regulations there-
under. 

§ 1.274–1 Disallowance of certain en-
tertainment, gift and travel ex-
penses. 

Section 274 disallows in whole, or in 
part, certain expenditures for enter-
tainment, gifts and travel which would 
otherwise be allowable under Chapter 1 
of the Code. The requirements imposed 

by section 274 are in addition to the re-
quirements for deductibility imposed 
by other provisions of the Code. If a de-
duction is claimed for an expenditure 
for entertainment, gifts, or travel, the 
taxpayer must first establish that it is 
otherwise allowable as a deduction 
under Chapter 1 of the Code before the 
provisions of section 274 become appli-
cable. An expenditure for entertain-
ment, to the extent it is lavish or ex-
travagant, shall not be allowable as a 
deduction. The taxpayer should then 
substantiate such an expenditure in ac-
cordance with the rules under section 
274(d). See § 1.274–5. Section 274 is a dis-
allowance provision exclusively, and 
does not make deductible any expense 
which is disallowed under any other 
provision of the Code. Similarly, sec-
tion 274 does not affect the 
includability of an item in, or the ex-
cludability of an item from, the gross 
income of any taxpayer. For specific 
provisions with respect to the deduct-
ibility of expenditures: for an activity 
of a type generally considered to con-
stitute entertainment, amusement, or 
recreation, and for a facility used in 
connection with such an activity, as 
well as certain travel expenses of a 
spouse, etc., see § 1.274–2; for expenses 
for gifts, see § 1.274–3; for expenses for 
foreign travel, see § 1.274–4; for expendi-
tures deductible without regard to 
business activity, see § 1.274–6; and for 
treatment of personal portion of enter-
tainment facility, see § 1.274–7. 

[T.D. 6659, 28 FR 6499, June 25, 1963, as 
amended by T.D. 8666, 61 FR 27006, May 30, 
1996] 

§ 1.274–2 Disallowance of deductions 
for certain expenses for entertain-
ment, amusement, recreation, or 
travel. 

(a) General rules—(1) Entertainment ac-
tivity. Except as provided in this sec-
tion, no deduction otherwise allowable 
under Chapter 1 of the Code shall be al-
lowed for any expenditure with respect 
to entertainment unless the taxpayer 
establishes: 

(i) That the expenditure was directly 
related to the active conduct of the 
taxpayer’s trade or business, or 
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(ii) In the case of an expenditure di-
rectly preceding or following a sub-
stantial and bona fide business discus-
sion (including business meetings at a 
convention or otherwise), that the ex-
penditure was associated with the ac-
tive conduct of the taxpayer’s trade or 
business. 
Such deduction shall not exceed the 
portion of the expenditure directly re-
lated to (or in the case of an expendi-
ture described in subdivision (ii) of this 
subparagraph, the portion of the ex-
penditure associated with) the active 
conduct of the taxpayer’s trade or busi-
ness. 

(2) Entertainment facilities—(i) Expend-
itures paid or incurred after December 31, 
1978, and not with respect to a club. Ex-
cept as provided in this section with re-
spect to a club, no deduction otherwise 
allowable under chapter 1 of the Code 
shall be allowed for any expenditure 
paid or incurred after December 31, 
1978, with respect to a facility used in 
connection with entertainment. 

(ii) Expenditures paid or incurred be-
fore January 1, 1979, with respect to en-
tertainment facilities, or paid or incurred 
before January 1, 1994, with respect to 
clubs—(a) Requirements for deduction. 
Except as provided in this section, no 
deduction otherwise allowable under 
chapter 1 of the Internal Revenue Code 
shall be allowed for any expenditure 
paid or incurred before January 1, 1979, 
with respect to a facility used in con-
nection with entertainment, or for any 
expenditure paid or incurred before 
January 1, 1994, with respect to a club 
used in connection with entertainment, 
unless the taxpayer establishes— 

(1) That the facility or club was used 
primarily for the furtherance of the 
taxpayer’s trade or business; and 

(2) That the expenditure was directly 
related to the active conduct of that 
trade or business. 

(b) Amount of deduction. The deduc-
tion allowable under paragraph 
(a)(2)(ii)(a) of this section shall not ex-
ceed the portion of the expenditure di-
rectly related to the active conduct of 
the taxpayer’s trade or business. 

(iii) Expenditures paid or incurred after 
December 31, 1993, with respect to a club— 
(a) In general. No deduction otherwise 
allowable under chapter 1 of the Inter-
nal Revenue Code shall be allowed for 

amounts paid or incurred after Decem-
ber 31, 1993, for membership in any club 
organized for business, pleasure, recre-
ation, or other social purpose. The pur-
poses and activities of a club, and not 
its name, determine whether it is orga-
nized for business, pleasure, recreation, 
or other social purpose. Clubs orga-
nized for business, pleasure, recreation, 
or other social purpose include any 
membership organization if a principal 
purpose of the organization is to con-
duct entertainment activities for mem-
bers of the organization or their guests 
or to provide members or their guests 
with access to entertainment facilities 
within the meaning of paragraph (e)(2) 
of this section. Clubs organized for 
business, pleasure, recreation, or other 
social purpose include, but are not lim-
ited to, country clubs, golf and athletic 
clubs, airline clubs, hotel clubs, and 
clubs operated to provide meals under 
circumstances generally considered to 
be conducive to business discussion. 

(b) Exceptions. Unless a principal pur-
pose of the organization is to conduct 
entertainment activities for members 
or their guests or to provide members 
or their guests with access to enter-
tainment facilities, business leagues, 
trade associations, chambers of com-
merce, boards of trade, real estate 
boards, professional organizations 
(such as bar associations and medical 
associations), and civic or public serv-
ice organizations will not be treated as 
clubs organized for business, pleasure, 
recreation, or other social purpose. 

(3) Cross references. For definition of 
the term entertainment, see paragraph 
(b)(1) of this section. For the disallow-
ance of deductions for the cost of ad-
mission to a dinner or program any 
part of the proceeds of which inures to 
the use of a political party or political 
candidate, and cost of admission to an 
inaugural event or similar event iden-
tified with any political party or polit-
ical candidate, see § 1.276–1. For rules 
and definitions with respect to: 

(i) ‘‘Directly related entertainment’’, 
see paragraph (c) of this section, 

(ii) ‘‘Associated entertainment’’, see 
paragraph (d) of this section, 

(iii) ‘‘Expenditures paid or incurred 
before January 1, 1979, with respect to 
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entertainment facilities or before Jan-
uary 1, 1994, with respect to clubs’’, see 
paragraph (e) of this section, and 

(iv) ‘‘Specific exceptions’’ to the dis-
allowance rules of this section, see 
paragraph (f) of this section. 

(b) Definitions—(1) Entertainment de-
fined—(i) In general. For purposes of 
this section, the term entertainment 
means any activity which is of a type 
generally considered to constitute en-
tertainment, amusement, or recre-
ation, such as entertaining at night 
clubs, cocktail lounges, theaters, coun-
try clubs, golf and athletic clubs, 
sporting events, and on hunting, fish-
ing, vacation and similar trips, includ-
ing such activity relating solely to the 
taxpayer or the taxpayer’s family. The 
term entertainment may include an ac-
tivity, the cost of which is claimed as 
a business expense by the taxpayer, 
which satisfies the personal, living, or 
family needs of any individual, such as 
providing food and beverages, a hotel 
suite, or an automobile to a business 
customer or his family. The term enter-
tainment does not include activities 
which, although satisfying personal, 
living, or family needs of an individual, 
are clearly not regarded as consti-
tuting entertainment, such as (a) sup-
per money provided by an employer to 
his employee working overtime, (b) a 
hotel room maintained by an employer 
for lodging of his employees while in 
business travel status, or (c) an auto-
mobile used in the active conduct of 
trade or business even though used for 
routine personal purposes such as com-
muting to and from work. On the other 
hand, the providing of a hotel room or 
an automobile by an employer to his 
employee who is on vacation would 
constitute entertainment of the em-
ployee. 

(ii) Objective test. An objective test 
shall be used to determine whether an 
activity is of a type generally consid-
ered to constitute entertainment. 
Thus, if an activity is generally consid-
ered to be entertainment, it will con-
stitute entertainment for purposes of 
this section and section 274(a) regard-
less of whether the expenditure can 
also be described otherwise, and even 
though the expenditure relates to the 
taxpayer alone. This objective test pre-
cludes arguments such as that enter-

tainment means only entertainment of 
others or that an expenditure for enter-
tainment should be characterized as an 
expenditure for advertising or public 
relations. However, in applying this 
test the taxpayer’s trade or business 
shall be considered. Thus, although at-
tending a theatrical performance 
would generally be considered enter-
tainment, it would not be so considered 
in the case of a professional theater 
critic, attending in his professional ca-
pacity. Similarly, if a manufacturer of 
dresses conducts a fashion show to in-
troduce his products to a group of store 
buyers, the show would not be gen-
erally considered to constitute enter-
tainment. However, if an appliance dis-
tributor conducts a fashion show for 
the wives of his retailers, the fashion 
show would be generally considered to 
constitute entertainment. 

(iii) Special definitional rules—(a) In 
general. Except as otherwise provided 
in (b) or (c) of this subdivision, any ex-
penditure which might generally be 
considered either for a gift or enter-
tainment, or considered either for trav-
el or entertainment, shall be consid-
ered an expenditure for entertainment 
rather than for a gift or travel. 

(b) Expenditures deemed gifts. An ex-
penditure described in (a) of this sub-
division shall be deemed for a gift to 
which this section does not apply if it 
is: 

(1) An expenditure for packaged food 
or beverages transferred directly or in-
directly to another person intended for 
consumption at a later time. 

(2) An expenditure for tickets of ad-
mission to a place of entertainment 
transferred to another person if the 
taxpayer does not accompany the re-
cipient to the entertainment unless the 
taxpayer treats the expenditure as en-
tertainment. The taxpayer may change 
his treatment of such an expenditure 
as either a gift or entertainment at 
any time within the period prescribed 
for assessment of tax as provided in 
section 6501 of the Code and the regula-
tions thereunder. 

(3) Such other specific classes of ex-
penditure generally considered to be 
for a gift as the Commissioner, in his 
discretion, may prescribe. 
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(c) Expenditures deemed travel. An ex-
penditure described in (a) of this sub-
division shall be deemed for travel to 
which this section does not apply if it 
is: 

(1) With respect to a transportation 
type facility (such as an automobile or 
an airplane), even though used on other 
occasions in connection with an activ-
ity of a type generally considered to 
constitute entertainment, to the ex-
tent the facility is used in pursuit of a 
trade or business for purposes of trans-
portation not in connection with enter-
tainment. See also paragraph 
(e)(3)(iii)(b) of this section for provi-
sions covering nonentertainment ex-
penditures with respect to such facili-
ties. 

(2) Such other specific classes of ex-
penditure generally considered to be 
for travel as the Commissioner, in his 
discretion, may prescribe. 

(2) Other definitions—(i) Expenditure. 
The term expenditure as used in this 
section shall include expenses paid or 
incurred for goods, services, facilities, 
and items (including items such as 
losses and depreciation). 

(ii) Expenses for production of income. 
For purposes of this section, any ref-
erence to trade or business shall include 
any activity described in section 212. 

(iii) Business associate. The term busi-
ness associate as used in this section 
means a person with whom the tax-
payer could reasonably expect to en-
gage or deal in the active conduct of 
the taxpayer’s trade or business such 
as the taxpayer’s customer, client, sup-
plier, employee, agent, partner, or pro-
fessional adviser, whether established 
or prospective. 

(c) Directly related entertainment—(1) 
In general. Except as otherwise pro-
vided in paragraph (d) of this section 
(relating to associated entertainment) 
or under paragraph (f) of this section 
(relating to business meals and other 
specific exceptions), no deduction shall 
be allowed for any expenditure for en-
tertainment unless the taxpayer estab-
lishes that the expenditure was di-
rectly related to the active conduct of 
his trade or business within the mean-
ing of this paragraph. 

(2) Directly related entertainment de-
fined. Any expenditure for entertain-
ment, if it is otherwise allowable as a 

deduction under chapter 1 of the Code, 
shall be considered directly related to 
the active conduct of the taxpayer’s 
trade or business if it meets the re-
quirements of any one of subpara-
graphs (3), (4), (5), or (6) of this para-
graph. 

(3) Directly related in general. Except 
as provided in subparagraph (7) of this 
paragraph, an expenditure for enter-
tainment shall be considered directly 
related to the active conduct of the 
taxpayer’s trade or business if it is es-
tablished that it meets all of the re-
quirements of subdivisions (i), (ii), (iii) 
and (iv) of this subparagraph. 

(i) At the time the taxpayer made the 
entertainment expenditure (or com-
mitted himself to make the expendi-
ture), the taxpayer had more than a 
general expectation of deriving some 
income or other specific trade or busi-
ness benefit (other than the goodwill of 
the person or persons entertained) at 
some indefinite future time from the 
making of the expenditure. A taxpayer, 
however, shall not be required to show 
that income or other business benefit 
actually resulted from each and every 
expenditure for which a deduction is 
claimed. 

(ii) During the entertainment period 
to which the expenditure related, the 
taxpayer actively engaged in a business 
meeting, negotiation, discussion, or 
other bona fide business transaction, 
other than entertainment, for the pur-
pose of obtaining such income or other 
specific trade or business benefit (or, at 
the time the taxpayer made the ex-
penditure or committed himself to the 
expenditure, it was reasonable for the 
taxpayer to expect that he would have 
done so, although such was not the 
case solely for reasons beyond the tax-
payer’s control). 

(iii) In light of all the facts and cir-
cumstances of the case, the principal 
character or aspect of the combined 
business and entertainment to which 
the expenditure related was the active 
conduct of the taxpayer’s trade or busi-
ness (or at the time the taxpayer made 
the expenditure or committed himself 
to the expenditure, it was reasonable 
for the taxpayer to expect that the ac-
tive conduct of trade or business would 
have been the principal character or 
aspect of the entertainment, although 
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such was not the case solely for rea-
sons beyond the taxpayer’s control). It 
is not necessary that more time be de-
voted to business than to entertain-
ment to meet this requirement. The ac-
tive conduct of trade or business is 
considered not to be the principal char-
acter or aspect of combined business 
and entertainment activity on hunting 
or fishing trips or on yachts and other 
pleasure boats unless the taxpayer 
clearly establishes to the contrary. 

(iv) The expenditure was allocable to 
the taxpayer and a person or persons 
with whom the taxpayer engaged in the 
active conduct of trade or business dur-
ing the entertainment or with whom 
the taxpayer establishes he would have 
engaged in such active conduct of trade 
or business if it were not for cir-
cumstances beyond the taxpayer’s con-
trol. For expenditures closely con-
nected with directly related entertain-
ment, see paragraph (d)(4) of this sec-
tion. 

(4) Expenditures in clear business set-
ting. An expenditure for entertainment 
shall be considered directly related to 
the active conduct of the taxpayer’s 
trade or business if it is established 
that the expenditure was for entertain-
ment occurring in a clear business set-
ting directly in furtherance of the tax-
payer’s trade or business. Generally, 
entertainment shall not be considered 
to have occurred in a clear business 
setting unless the taxpayer clearly es-
tablishes that any recipient of the en-
tertainment would have reasonably 
known that the taxpayer had no sig-
nificant motive, in incurring the ex-
penditure, other than directly fur-
thering his trade or business. Objective 
rather than subjective standards will 
be determinative. Thus, entertainment 
which occurred under any cir-
cumstances described in subparagraph 
(7)(ii) of this paragraph ordinarily will 
not be considered as occurring in a 
clear business setting. Such entertain-
ment will generally be considered to be 
socially rather than commercially mo-
tivated. Expenditures made for the fur-
therance of a taxpayer’s trade or busi-
ness in providing a ‘‘hospitality room’’ 
at a convention (described in paragraph 
(d)(3)(i)(b) of this section) at which 
goodwill is created through display or 
discussion of the taxpayer’s products, 

will, however, be treated as directly re-
lated. In addition, entertainment of a 
clear business nature which occurred 
under circumstances where there was 
no meaningful personal or social rela-
tionship between the taxpayer and the 
recipients of the entertainment may be 
considered to have occurred in a clear 
business setting. For example, enter-
tainment of business representatives 
and civic leaders at the opening of a 
new hotel or theatrical production, 
where the clear purpose of the taxpayer 
is to obtain business publicity rather 
than to create or maintain the good-
will of the recipients of the entertain-
ment, would generally be considered to 
be in a clear business setting. Also, en-
tertainment which has the principal ef-
fect of a price rebate in connection 
with the sale of the taxpayer’s prod-
ucts generally will be considered to 
have occurred in a clear business set-
ting. Such would be the case, for exam-
ple, if a taxpayer owning a hotel were 
to provide occasional free dinners at 
the hotel for a customer who patron-
ized the hotel. 

(5) Expenditures for services performed. 
An expenditure shall be considered di-
rectly related to the active conduct of 
the taxpayer’s trade or business if it is 
established that the expenditure was 
made directly or indirectly by the tax-
payer for the benefit of an individual 
(other than an employee), and if such 
expenditure was in the nature of com-
pensation for services rendered or was 
paid as a prize or award which is re-
quired to be included in gross income 
under section 74 and the regulations 
thereunder. For example, if a manufac-
turer of products provides a vacation 
trip for retailers of his products who 
exceed sales quotas as a prize or award 
which is includible in gross income, the 
expenditure will be considered directly 
related to the active conduct of the 
taxpayer’s trade or business. 

(6) Club dues, etc., allocable to business 
meals. An expenditure shall be consid-
ered directly related to the active con-
duct of the taxpayer’s trade or business 
if it is established that the expenditure 
was with respect to a facility (as de-
scribed in paragraph (e) of this section) 
used by the taxpayer for the furnishing 
of food or beverages under cir-
cumstances described in paragraph 
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(f)(2)(i) of this section (relating to busi-
ness meals and similar expenditures), 
to the extent allocable to the fur-
nishing of such food or beverages. This 
paragraph (c)(6) applies to club dues 
paid or incurred before January 1, 1987. 

(7) Expenditures generally considered 
not directly related. Expenditures for en-
tertainment, even if connected with 
the taxpayer’s trade or business, will 
generally be considered not directly re-
lated to the active conduct of the tax-
payer’s trade or business, if the enter-
tainment occurred under cir-
cumstances where there was little or 
no possibility of engaging in the active 
conduct of trade or business. The fol-
lowing circumstances will generally be 
considered circumstances where there 
was little or no possibility of engaging 
in the active conduct of a trade or busi-
ness: 

(i) The taxpayer was not present; 
(ii) The distractions were substan-

tial, such as: 
(a) A meeting or discussion at night 

clubs, theaters, and sporting events, or 
during essentially social gatherings 
such as cocktail parties, or 

(b) A meeting or discussion, if the 
taxpayer meets with a group which in-
cludes persons other than business as-
sociates, at places such as cocktail 
lounges, country clubs, golf and ath-
letic clubs, or at vacation resorts. 
An expenditure for entertainment in 
any such case is considered not to be 
directly related to the active conduct 
of the taxpayer’s trade or business un-
less the taxpayer clearly establishes to 
the contrary. 

(d) Associated entertainment—(1) In 
general. Except as provided in para-
graph (f) of this section (relating to 
business meals and other specific ex-
ceptions) and subparagraph (4) of this 
paragraph (relating to expenditures 
closely connected with directly related 
entertainment), any expenditure for 
entertainment which is not directly re-
lated to the active conduct of the tax-
payer’s trade or business will not be al-
lowable as a deduction unless: 

(i) It was associated with the active 
conduct of trade or business as defined 
in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph, 
and 

(ii) The entertainment directly pre-
ceded or followed a substantial and 

bona fide business discussion as defined 
in subparagraph (3) of this paragraph. 

(2) Associated entertainment defined. 
Generally, any expenditure for enter-
tainment, if it is otherwise allowable 
under Chapter 1 of the Code, shall be 
considered associated with the active 
conduct of the taxpayer’s trade or busi-
ness if the taxpayer establishes that he 
had a clear business purpose in making 
the expenditure, such as to obtain new 
business or to encourage the continu-
ation of an existing business relation-
ship. However, any portion of an ex-
penditure allocable to a person who 
was not closely connected with a per-
son who engaged in the substantial and 
bona fide business discussion (as de-
fined in subparagraph (3)(i) of this 
paragraph) shall not be considered as-
sociated with the active conduct of the 
taxpayer’s trade or business. The por-
tion of an expenditure allocable to the 
spouse of a person who engaged in the 
discussion will, if it is otherwise allow-
able under chapter 1 of the Code, be 
considered associated with the active 
conduct of the taxpayer’s trade or busi-
ness. 

(3) Directly preceding or following a 
substantial and bona fide business discus-
sion defined—(i) Substantial and bona 
fide business discussion—(a) In general. 
Whether any meeting, negotiation or 
discussion constitutes a ‘‘substantial 
and bona fide business discussion’’ 
within the meaning of this section de-
pends upon the facts and circumstances 
of each case. It must be established, 
however, that the taxpayer actively en-
gaged in a business meeting, negotia-
tion, discussion, or other bona fide 
business transaction, other than enter-
tainment, for the purpose of obtaining 
income or other specific trade or busi-
ness benefit. In addition, it must be es-
tablished that such a business meeting, 
negotiation, discussion, or transaction 
was substantial in relation to the en-
tertainment. This requirement will be 
satisfied if the principal character or 
aspect of the combined entertainment 
and business activity was the active 
conduct of business. However, it is not 
necessary that more time be devoted to 
business than to entertainment to 
meet this requirement. 
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(b) Meetings at conventions, etc. Any 
meeting officially scheduled in connec-
tion with a program at a convention or 
similar general assembly, or at a bona 
fide trade or business meeting spon-
sored and conducted by business or pro-
fessional organizations, shall be consid-
ered to constitute a substantial and 
bona fide business discussion within 
the meaning of this section provided: 

(1) Expenses necessary to taxpayer’s at-
tendance. The expenses necessary to 
the attendance of the taxpayer at the 
convention, general assembly, or trade 
or business meeting, were ordinary and 
necessary within the meaning of sec-
tion 162 or 212; 

(2) Convention program. The organiza-
tion which sponsored the convention, 
or trade or business meeting had sched-
uled a program of business activities 
(including committee meetings or pres-
entation of lectures, panel discussions, 
display of products, or other similar 
activities), and that such program was 
the principal activity of the conven-
tion, general assembly, or trade or 
business meeting. 

(ii) Directly preceding or following. En-
tertainment which occurs on the same 
day as a substantial and bona fide busi-
ness discussion (as defined in subdivi-
sion (i) of this subparagraph) will be 
considered to directly precede or follow 
such discussion. If the entertainment 
and the business discussion do not 
occur on the same day, the facts and 
circumstances of each case are to be 
considered, including the place, date 
and duration of the business discus-
sion, whether the taxpayer or his busi-
ness associates are from out of town, 
and, if so, the date of arrival and depar-
ture, and the reasons the entertain-
ment did not take place on the day of 
the business discussion. For example, if 
a group of business associates comes 
from out of town to the taxpayer’s 
place of business to hold a substantial 
business discussion, the entertainment 
of such business guests and their wives 
on the evening prior to, or on the 
evening of the day following, the busi-
ness discussion would generally be re-
garded as directly preceding or fol-
lowing such discussion. 

(4) Expenses closely connected with di-
rectly related entertainment. If any por-
tion of an expenditure meets the re-

quirements of paragraph (c)(3) of this 
section (relating to directly related en-
tertainment in general), the remaining 
portion of the expenditure, if it is oth-
erwise allowable under Chapter 1 of the 
Code, shall be considered associated 
with the active conduct of the tax-
payer’s trade or business to the extent 
allocable to a person or persons closely 
connected with a person referred to in 
paragraph (c)(3)(iv) of this section. The 
spouse of a person referred to in para-
graph(c)(3)(iv) of this section will be 
considered closely connected to such a 
person for purposes of this subpara-
graph. Thus, if a taxpayer and his wife 
entertain a business customer and the 
customer’s wife under circumstances 
where the entertainment of the cus-
tomer is considered directly related to 
the active conduct of the taxpayer’s 
trade or business (within the meaning 
of paragraph (c)(3) of this section) the 
portion of the expenditure allocable to 
both wives will be considered associ-
ated with the active conduct of the 
taxpayer’s trade or business under this 
subparagraph. 

(e) Expenditures paid or incurred before 
January 1, 1979, with respect to entertain-
ment facilities or before January 1, 1994, 
with respect to clubs—(1) In general. Any 
expenditure paid or incurred before 
January 1, 1979, with respect to a facil-
ity, or paid or incurred before January 
1, 1994, with respect to a club, used in 
connection with entertainment shall 
not be allowed as a deduction except to 
the extent it meets the requirements of 
paragraph (a)(2)(ii) of this section. 

(2) Facilities used in connection with 
entertainment—(i) In general. Any item 
of personal or real property owned, 
rented, or used by a taxpayer shall (un-
less otherwise provided under the rules 
of subdivision (ii) of this subparagraph) 
be considered to constitute a facility 
used in connection with entertainment 
if it is used during the taxable year for, 
or in connection with, entertainment 
(as defined in paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section). Examples of facilities which 
might be used for, or in connection 
with, entertainment include yachts, 
hunting lodges, fishing camps, swim-
ming pools, tennis courts, bowling 
alleys, automobiles, airplanes, apart-
ments, hotel suites, and homes in vaca-
tion resorts. 
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(ii) Facilities used incidentally for en-
tertainment. A facility used only inci-
dentally during a taxable year in con-
nection with entertainment, if such use 
is insubstantial, will not be considered 
a ‘‘facility used in connection with en-
tertainment’’ for purposes of this sec-
tion or for purposes of the record-
keeping requirements of section 274(d). 
See § 1.274–5(c)(6)(iii). 

(3) Expenditures with respect to a facil-
ity used in connection with entertain-
ment—(i) In general. The phrase expendi-
tures with respect to a facility used in 
connection with entertainment includes 
depreciation and operating costs, such 
as rent and utility charges (for exam-
ple, water or electricity), expenses for 
the maintenance, preservation or pro-
tection of a facility (for example, re-
pairs, painting, insurance charges), and 
salaries or expenses for subsistence 
paid to caretakers or watchmen. In ad-
dition, the phrase includes losses real-
ized on the sale or other disposition of 
a facility. 

(ii) Club dues—(a) Club dues paid or in-
curred before January 1, 1994. Dues or 
fees paid before January 1, 1994, to any 
social, athletic, or sporting club or or-
ganization are considered expenditures 
with respect to a facility used in con-
nection with entertainment. The pur-
poses and activities of a club or organi-
zation, and not its name, determine its 
character. Generally, the phrase social, 
athletic, or sporting club or organization 
has the same meaning for purposes of 
this section as that phrase had in sec-
tion 4241 and the regulations there-
under, relating to the excise tax on 
club dues, prior to the repeal of section 
4241 by section 301 of Public Law 89–44. 
However, for purposes of this section 
only, clubs operated solely to provide 
lunches under circumstances of a type 
generally considered to be conducive to 
business discussion, within the mean-
ing of paragraph (f)(2)(i) of this section, 
will not be considered social clubs. 

(b) Club dues paid or incurred after De-
cember 31, 1993. See paragraph (a)(2)(iii) 
of this section with reference to the 
disallowance of deductions for club 
dues paid or incurred after December 
31, 1993. 

(iii) Expenditures not with respect to a 
facility. The following expenditures 
shall not be considered to constitute 

expenditures with respect to a facility 
used in connection with entertainment: 

(a) Out of pocket expenditures. Ex-
penses (exclusive of operating costs and 
other expenses referred to in subdivi-
sion (i) of this subparagraph) incurred 
at the time of an entertainment activ-
ity, even though in connection with 
the use of facility for entertainment 
purposes, such as expenses for food and 
beverages, or expenses for catering, or 
expenses for gasoline and fishing bait 
consumed on a fishing trip; 

(b) Non-entertainment expenditures. 
Expenses or items attributable to the 
use of a facility for other than enter-
tainment purposes such as expenses for 
an automobile when not used for enter-
tainment; and 

(c) Expenditures otherwise deductible. 
Expenses allowable as a deduction 
without regard to their connection 
with a taxpayer’s trade or business 
such as taxes, interest, and casualty 
losses. The provisions of this subdivi-
sion shall be applied in the case of a 
taxpayer which is not an individual as 
if it were an individual. See also § 1.274– 
6. 

(iv) Cross reference. For other rules 
with respect to treatment of certain 
expenditures for entertainment-type 
facilities, see § 1.274–7. 

(4) Determination of primary use—(i) In 
general. A facility used in connection 
with entertainment shall be considered 
as used primarily for the furtherance of 
the taxpayer’s trade or business only if 
it is established that the primary use 
of the facility during the taxable year 
was for purposes considered ordinary 
and necessary within the meaning of 
sections 162 and 212 and the regulations 
thereunder. All of the facts and cir-
cumstances of each case shall be con-
sidered in determining the primary use 
of a facility. Generally, it is the actual 
use of the facility which establishes 
the deductibility of expenditures with 
respect to the facility; not its avail-
ability for use and not the taxpayer’s 
principal purpose in acquiring the fa-
cility. Objective rather than subjective 
standards will be determinative. If 
membership entitles the member’s en-
tire family to use of a facility, such as 
a country club, their use will be consid-
ered in determining whether business 
use of the facility exceeds personal use. 
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The factors to be considered include 
the nature of each use, the frequency 
and duration of use for business pur-
poses as compared with other purposes, 
and the amount of expenditures in-
curred during use for business com-
pared with amount of expenditures in-
curred during use for other purposes. 
No single standard of comparison, or 
quantitative measurement, as to the 
significance of any such factor, how-
ever, is necessarily appropriate for all 
classes or types of facilities. For exam-
ple, an appropriate standard for deter-
mining the primary use of a country 
club during a taxable year will not nec-
essarily be appropriate for determining 
the primary use of an airplane. How-
ever, a taxpayer shall be deemed to 
have established that a facility was 
used primarily for the furtherance of 
his trade or business if he establishes 
such primary use in accordance with 
subdivision (ii) or (iii) of this subpara-
graph. Subdivisions (ii) and (iii) of this 
subparagraph shall not preclude a tax-
payer from otherwise establishing the 
primary use of a facility under the gen-
eral provisions of this subdivision. 

(ii) Certain transportation facilities. A 
taxpayer shall be deemed to have es-
tablished that a facility of a type de-
scribed in this subdivision was used 
primarily for the furtherance of his 
trade or business if: 

(a) Automobiles. In the case of an 
automobile, the taxpayer establishes 
that more than 50 percent of mileage 
driven during the taxable year was in 
connection with travel considered to be 
ordinary and necessary within the 
meaning of section 162 or 212 and the 
regulations thereunder. 

(b) Airplanes. In the case of an air-
plane, the taxpayer establishes that 
more than 50 percent of hours flown 
during the taxable year was in connec-
tion with travel considered to be ordi-
nary and necessary within the meaning 
of section 162 or 212 and the regulations 
thereunder. 

(iii) Entertainment facilities in general. 
A taxpayer shall be deemed to have es-
tablished that: 

(a) A facility used in connection with 
entertainment, such as a yacht or 
other pleasure boat, hunting lodge, 
fishing camp, summer home or vaca-
tion cottage, hotel suite, country club, 

golf club or similar social, athletic, or 
sporting club or organization, bowling 
alley, tennis court, or swimming pool, 
or, 

(b) A facility for employees not fall-
ing within the scope of section 274(e) (2) 
or (5) was used primarily for the fur-
therance of his trade or business if he 
establishes that more than 50 percent 
of the total calendar days of use of the 
facility by, or under authority of, the 
taxpayer during the taxable year were 
days of business use. Any use of a facil-
ity (of a type described in this subdivi-
sion) during one calendar day shall be 
considered to constitute a ‘‘day of busi-
ness use’’ if the primary use of the fa-
cility on such day was ordinary and 
necessary within the meaning of sec-
tion 162 or 212 and the regulations 
thereunder. For the purposes of this 
subdivision, a facility shall be deemed 
to have been primarily used for such 
pruposes on any one calendar day if the 
facility was used for the conduct of a 
substantial and bona fide business dis-
cussion (as defined in paragraph 
(d)(3)(i) of this section) notwith-
standing that the facility may also 
have been used on the same day for 
personal or family use by the taxpayer 
or any member of the taxpayer’s fam-
ily not involving entertainment of oth-
ers by, or under the authority of, the 
taxpayer. 

(f) Specific exceptions to application of 
this section—(1) In general. The provi-
sions of paragraphs (a) through (e) of 
this section (imposing limitations on 
deductions for entertainment expenses) 
are not applicable in the case of ex-
penditures set forth in subparagraph (2) 
of this paragraph. Such expenditures 
are deductible to the extent allowable 
under chapter 1 of the Code. This para-
graph shall not be construed to affect 
the allowability or nonallowability of a 
deduction under section 162 or 212 and 
the regulations thereunder. The fact 
that an expenditure is not covered by a 
specific exception provided for in this 
paragraph shall not be determinative 
of the allowability or nonallowability 
of the expenditure under paragraphs (a) 
through (e) of this section. Expendi-
tures described in subparagraph (2) of 
this paragraph are subject to the sub-
stantiation requirements of section 
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274(d) to the extent provided in § 1.274– 
5. 

(2) Exceptions. The expenditures re-
ferred to in subparagraph (1) of this 
paragraph are set forth in subdivisions 
(i) through (ix) of this subparagraph. 

(i) Business meals and similar expendi-
tures paid or incurred before January 1, 
1987—(a) In general. Any expenditure 
for food or beverages furnished to an 
individual under circumstances of a 
type generally considered conducive to 
business discussion (taking into ac-
count the surroundings in which fur-
nished, the taxpayer’s trade, business, 
or income-producing activity, and the 
relationship to such trade, business or 
activity of the persons to whom the 
food or beverages are furnished) is not 
subject to the limitations on allow-
ability of deductions provided for in 
paragraphs (a) through (e) of this sec-
tion. There is no requirement that 
business actually be discussed for this 
exception to apply. 

(b) Surroundings. The surroundings in 
which the food or beverages are fur-
nished must be such as would provide 
an atmosphere where there are no sub-
stantial distractions to discussion. 
This exception applies primarily to ex-
penditures for meals and beverages 
served during the course of a breakfast, 
lunch or dinner meeting of the tax-
payer and his business associates at a 
restaurant, hotel dining room, eating 
club or similar place not involving dis-
tracting influences such as a floor 
show. This exception also applies to ex-
penditures for beverages served apart 
from meals if the expenditure is in-
curred in surroundings similarly con-
ducive to business discussion, such as 
an expenditure for beverages served 
during the meeting of the taxpayer and 
his business associates at a cocktail 
lounge or hotel bar not involving dis-
tracting influences such as a floor 
show. This exception may also apply to 
expenditures for meals or beverages 
served in the taxpayer’s residence on a 
clear showing that the expenditure was 
commercially rather than socially mo-
tivated. However, this exception, gen-
erally, is not applicable to any expend-
iture for meals or beverages furnished 
in circumstances where there are 
major distractions not conducive to 
business discussion, such as at night 

clubs, sporting events, large cocktail 
parties, sizeable social gatherings, or 
other major distracting influences. 

(c) Taxpayer’s trade or business and re-
lationship of persons entertained. The 
taxpayer’s trade, business, or income- 
producing activity and the relationship 
of the persons to whom the food or bev-
erages are served to such trade, busi-
ness or activity must be such as will 
reasonably indicate that the food or 
beverages were furnished for the pri-
mary purpose of furthering the tax-
payer’s trade or business and did not 
primarily serve a social or personal 
purpose. Such a business purpose would 
be indicated, for example, if a salesman 
employed by a manufacturing supply 
company meets for lunch during a nor-
mal business day with a purchasing 
agent for a manufacturer which is a 
prospective customer. Such a purpose 
would also be indicated if a life insur-
ance agent meets for lunch during a 
normal business day with a client. 

(d) Business programs. Expenditures 
for business luncheons or dinners 
which are part of a business program, 
or banquets officially sponsored by 
business or professional associations, 
will be regarded as expenditures to 
which the exception of this subdivision 
(i) applies. In the case of such a busi-
ness luncheon or dinner it is not al-
ways necessary that the taxpayer at-
tend the luncheon or dinner himself. 
For example, if a dental equipment 
supplier purchased a table at a dental 
association banquet for dentists who 
are actual or prospective customers for 
his equipment, the cost of the table 
would not be disallowed under this sec-
tion. See also paragraph (c)(4) of this 
section relating to expenditures made 
in a clear business setting. 

(ii) Food and beverages for employees. 
Any expenditure by a taxpayer for food 
and beverages (or for use of a facility 
in connection therewith) furnished on 
the taxpayer’s business premises pri-
marily for his employees is not subject 
to the limitations on allowability of 
deductions provided for in paragraphs 
(a) through (e) of this section. This ex-
ception applies not only to expendi-
tures for food or beverages furnished in 
a typical company cafeteria or an exec-
utive dining room, but also to expendi-
tures with respect to the operation of 
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such facilities. This exception applies 
even though guests are occasionally 
served in the cafeteria or dining room. 

(iii) Certain entertainment and travel 
expenses treated as compensation—(A) In 
general. Any expenditure by a taxpayer 
for entertainment (or for use of a facil-
ity in connection therewith) or for 
travel described in section 274(m)(3), if 
an employee is the recipient of the en-
tertainment or travel, is not subject to 
the limitations on allowability of de-
ductions provided for in paragraphs (a) 
through (e) of this section to the ex-
tent that the expenditure is treated by 
the taxpayer— 

(1) On the taxpayer’s income tax re-
turn as originally filed, as compensa-
tion paid to the employee; and 

(2) As wages to the employee for pur-
poses of withholding under chapter 24 
(relating to collection of income tax at 
source on wages). 

(B) Expenses includible in income of 
persons who are not employees. Any ex-
penditure by a taxpayer for entertain-
ment (or for use of a facility in connec-
tion therewith), or for travel described 
in section 274(m)(3), is not subject to 
the limitations on allowability of de-
ductions provided for in paragraphs (a) 
through (e) of this section to the ex-
tent the expenditure is includible in 
gross income as compensation for serv-
ices rendered, or as a prize or award 
under section 74, by a recipient of the 
expenditure who is not an employee of 
the taxpayer. The preceding sentence 
shall not apply to any amount paid or 
incurred by the taxpayer if such 
amount is required to be included (or 
would be so required except that the 
amount is less that $600) in any infor-
mation return filed by such taxpayer 
under part III of subchapter A of chap-
ter 61 and is not so included. See sec-
tion 274(e)(9). 

(C) Example. The following example 
illustrates the provisions this para-
graph (f): 

Example. If an employer rewards the em-
ployee (and the employee’s spouse) with an 
expense paid vacation trip, the expense is de-
ductible by the employer (if otherwise allow-
able under section 162 and the regulations 
thereunder) to the extent the employer 
treats the expenses as compensation and as 
wages. On the other hand, if a taxpayer owns 
a yacht which the taxpayer uses for the en-
tertainment of business customers, the por-

tion of salary paid to employee members of 
the crew which is allocable to use of the 
yacht for entertainment purposes (even 
though treated on the taxpayer’s tax return 
as compensation and treated as wages for 
withholding tax purposes) would not come 
within this exception since the members of 
the crew were not recipients of the enter-
tainment. If an expenditure of a type de-
scribed in this subdivision properly con-
stitutes a dividend paid to a shareholder or if 
it constitutes unreasonable compensation 
paid to an employee, nothing in this excep-
tion prevents disallowance of the expendi-
ture to the taxpayer under other provisions 
of the Internal Revenue Code. 

(iv) Reimbursed entertainment, food, or 
beverage expenses—(A) Introduction. In 
the case of any expenditure for enter-
tainment, amusement, recreation, 
food, or beverages made by one person 
in performing services for another per-
son (whether or not the other person is 
an employer) under a reimbursement 
or other expense allowance arrange-
ment, the limitations on deductions in 
paragraphs (a) through (e) of this sec-
tion and section 274(n)(1) apply either 
to the person who makes the expendi-
ture or to the person who actually 
bears the expense, but not to both. If 
an expenditure of a type described in 
this paragraph (f)(2)(iv) properly con-
stitutes a dividend paid to a share-
holder, unreasonable compensation 
paid to an employee, a personal ex-
pense, or other nondeductible expense, 
nothing in this exception prevents dis-
allowance of the expenditure to the 
taxpayer under other provisions of the 
Code. 

(B) Reimbursement arrangements in-
volving employees. In the case of an em-
ployee’s expenditure for entertain-
ment, amusement, recreation, food, or 
beverages in performing services as an 
employee under a reimbursement or 
other expense allowance arrangement 
with a payor (the employer, its agent, 
or a third party), the limitations on de-
ductions in paragraphs (a) through (e) 
of this section and section 274(n)(1) 
apply— 

(1) To the employee to the extent the 
employer treats the reimbursement or 
other payment of the expense on the 
employer’s income tax return as origi-
nally filed as compensation paid to the 
employee and as wages to the employee 
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for purposes of withholding under chap-
ter 24 (relating to collection of income 
tax at source on wages); or 

(2) To the payor to the extent the re-
imbursement or other payment of the 
expense is not treated as compensation 
and wages paid to the employee in the 
manner provided in paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(B)(1) of this section (however, 
see paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(C) of this sec-
tion if the payor receives a payment 
from a third party that may be treated 
as a reimbursement arrangement under 
that paragraph). 

(C) Reimbursement arrangements in-
volving persons that are not employees. In 
the case of an expense for entertain-
ment, amusement, recreation, food, or 
beverages of a person who is not an em-
ployee (referred to as an independent 
contractor) in performing services for 
another person (a client or customer) 
under a reimbursement or other ex-
pense allowance arrangement with the 
person, the limitations on deductions 
in paragraphs (a) through (e) of this 
section and section 274(n)(1) apply to 
the party expressly identified in an 
agreement between the parties as sub-
ject to the limitations. If an agreement 
between the parties does not expressly 
identify the party subject to the limi-
tations, the limitations apply— 

(1) To the independent contractor 
(which may be a payor described in 
paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(B) of this section) 
to the extent the independent con-
tractor does not account to the client 
or customer within the meaning of sec-
tion 274(d) and the associated regula-
tions; or 

(2) To the client or customer if the 
independent contractor accounts to the 
client or customer within the meaning 
of section 274(d) and the associated reg-
ulations. See also § 1.274–5. 

(D) Reimbursement or other expense al-
lowance arrangement. The term reim-
bursement or other expense allowance ar-
rangement means— 

(1) For purposes of paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(B) of this section, an arrange-
ment under which an employee re-
ceives an advance, allowance, or reim-
bursement from a payor (the employer, 
its agent, or a third party) for expenses 
the employee pays or incurs; and 

(2) For purposes of paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(C) of this section, an arrange-

ment under which an independent con-
tractor receives an advance, allowance, 
or reimbursement from a client or cus-
tomer for expenses the independent 
contractor pays or incurs if either— 

(a) A written agreement between the 
parties expressly states that the client 
or customer will reimburse the inde-
pendent contractor for expenses that 
are subject to the limitations on deduc-
tions in paragraphs (a) through (e) of 
this section and section 274(n)(1); or 

(b) A written agreement between the 
parties expressly identifies the party 
subject to the limitations. 

(E) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the application of this para-
graph (f)(2)(iv). 

Example 1. (i) Y, an employee, performs 
services under an arrangement in which L, 
an employee leasing company, pays Y a per 
diem allowance of $10x for each day that Y 
performs services for L’s client, C, while 
traveling away from home. The per diem al-
lowance is a reimbursement of travel ex-
penses for food and beverages that Y pays in 
performing services as an employee. L enters 
into a written agreement with C under which 
C agrees to reimburse L for any substan-
tiated reimbursements for travel expenses, 
including meals, that L pays to Y. The 
agreement does not expressly identify the 
party that is subject to the deduction limita-
tions. Y performs services for C while trav-
eling away from home for 10 days and pro-
vides L with substantiation that satisfies the 
requirements of section 274(d) of $100x of 
meal expenses incurred by Y while traveling 
away from home. L pays Y $100x to reim-
burse those expenses pursuant to their ar-
rangement. L delivers a copy of Y’s substan-
tiation to C. C pays L $300x, which includes 
$200x compensation for services and $100x as 
reimbursement of L’s payment of Y’s travel 
expenses for meals. Neither L nor C treats 
the $100x paid to Y as compensation or 
wages. 

(ii) Under paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(D)(1) of this 
section, Y and L have established a reim-
bursement or other expense allowance ar-
rangement for purposes of paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(B) of this section. Because the reim-
bursement payment is not treated as com-
pensation and wages paid to Y, under section 
274(e)(3)(A) and paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(B)(1) of 
this section, Y is not subject to the section 
274 deduction limitations. Instead, under 
paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(B)(2) of this section, L, 
the payor, is subject to the section 274 deduc-
tion limitations unless L can meet the re-
quirements of section 274(e)(3)(B) and para-
graph (f)(2)(iv)(C) of this section. 

(iii) Because the agreement between L and 
C expressly states that C will reimburse L 
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for substantiated reimbursements for travel 
expenses that L pays to Y, under paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(D)(2)(a) of this section, L and C have 
established a reimbursement or other ex-
pense allowance arrangement for purposes of 
paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(C) of this section. L ac-
counts to C for C’s reimbursement in the 
manner required by section 274(d) by deliv-
ering to C a copy of the substantiation L re-
ceived from Y. Therefore, under section 
274(e)(3)(B) and paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(C)(2) of 
this section, C and not L is subject to the 
section 274 deduction limitations. 

Example 2. (i) The facts are the same as in 
Example 1 except that, under the arrange-
ments between Y and L and between L and C, 
Y provides the substantiation of the ex-
penses directly to C, and C pays the per diem 
directly to Y. 

(ii) Under paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(D)(1) of this 
section, Y and C have established a reim-
bursement or other expense allowance ar-
rangement for purposes of paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(C) of this section. Because Y sub-
stantiates directly to C and the reimburse-
ment payment was not treated as compensa-
tion and wages paid to Y, under section 
274(e)(3)(A) and paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(C)(1) of 
this section Y is not subject to the section 
274 deduction limitations. Under paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(C)(2) of this section, C, the payor, is 
subject to the section 274 deduction limita-
tions. 

Example 3. (i) The facts are the same as in 
Example 1, except that the written agreement 
between L and C expressly provides that the 
limitations of this section will apply to C. 

(ii) Under paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(D)(2)(b) of 
this section, L and C have established a re-
imbursement or other expense allowance ar-
rangement for purposes of paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv)(C) of this section. Because the 
agreement provides that the 274 deduction 
limitations apply to C, under section 
274(e)(3)(B) and paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(C) of this 
section, C and not L is subject to the section 
274 deduction limitations. 

Example 4. (i) The facts are the same as in 
Example 1, except that the agreement be-
tween L and C does not provide that C will 
reimburse L for travel expenses. 

(ii) The arrangement between L and C is 
not a reimbursement or other expense allow-
ance arrangement within the meaning of sec-
tion 274(e)(3)(B) and paragraph (f)(2)(iv)(D)(2) 
of this section. Therefore, even though L ac-
counts to C for the expenses, L is subject to 
the section 274 deduction limitations. 

(F) Effective/applicability date. This 
paragraph (f)(2)(iv) applies to expenses 
paid or incurred in taxable years begin-
ning after August 1, 2013. 

(v) Recreational expenses for employees 
generally. Any expenditure by a tax-
payer for a recreational, social, or 

similar activity (or for use of a facility 
in connection therewith), primarily for 
the benefit of his employees generally, 
is not subject to the limitations on al-
lowability of deductions provided for in 
paragraphs (a) through (e) of this sec-
tion. This exception applies only to ex-
penditures made primarily for the ben-
efit of employees of the taxpayer other 
than employees who are officers, share-
holders on other owners who own a 10- 
percent or greater interest in the busi-
ness, or other highly compensated em-
ployees. For purposes of the preceding 
sentence, an employee shall be treated 
as owning any interest owned by a 
member of his family (within the 
meaning of section 267(c)(4) and the 
regulations thereunder). Ordinarily, 
this exception applies to usual em-
ployee benefit programs such as ex-
penses of a taxpayer (a) in holding 
Christmas parties, annual picnics, or 
summer outings, for his employees gen-
erally, or (b) of maintaining a swim-
ming pool, baseball diamond, bowling 
alley, or golf course available to his 
employees generally. Any expenditure 
for an activity which is made under 
circumstances which discriminate in 
favor of employees who are officers, 
shareholders or other owners, or highly 
compensated employees shall not be 
considered made primarily for the ben-
efit of employees generally. On the 
other hand, an expenditure for an ac-
tivity will not be considered outside of 
this exception merely because, due to 
the large number of employees in-
volved, the activity is intended to ben-
efit only a limited number of such em-
ployees at one time, provided the ac-
tivity does not discriminate in favor of 
officers, shareholders, other owners, or 
highly compensated employees. 

(vi) Employee, stockholder, etc., busi-
ness meetings. Any expenditure by a 
taxpayer for entertainment which is di-
rectly related to bona fide business 
meetings of the taxpayer’s employees, 
stockholders, agents, or directors held 
principally for discussion of trade or 
business is not subject to the limita-
tions on allowability of deductions pro-
vided for in paragraphs (a) through (e) 
of this section. For purposes of this ex-
ception, a partnership is to be consid-
ered a taxpayer and a member of a 
partnership is to be considered an 
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agent. For example, an expenditure by 
a taxpayer to furnish refreshments to 
his employees at a bona fide meeting, 
sponsored by the taxpayer for the prin-
cipal purpose of instructing them with 
respect to a new procedure for con-
ducting his business, would be within 
the provisions of this exception. A 
similar expenditure made at a bona 
fide meeting of stockholders of the tax-
payer for the election of directors and 
discussion of corporate affairs would 
also be within the provisions of this ex-
ception. While this exception will 
apply to bona fide business meetings 
even though some social activities are 
provided, it will not apply to meetings 
which are primarily for social or non-
business purposes rather than for the 
transaction of the taxpayer’s business. 
A meeting under circumstances where 
there was little or no possibility of en-
gaging in the active conduct of trade or 
business (as described in paragraph 
(c)(7) of this section) generally will not 
be considered a business meeting for 
purposes of this subdivision. This ex-
ception will not apply to a meeting or 
convention of employees or agents, or 
similar meeting for directors, partners 
or others for the principal purpose of 
rewarding them for their services to 
the taxpayer. However, such a meeting 
or convention of employees might 
come within the scope of subdivisions 
(iii) or (v) of this subparagraph. 

(vii) Meetings of business leagues, etc. 
Any expenditure for entertainment di-
rectly related and necessary to attend-
ance at bona fide business meetings or 
conventions of organizations exempt 
from taxation under section 501(c)(6) of 
the Code, such as business leagues, 
chambers of commerce, real estate 
boards, boards of trade, and certain 
professional associations, is not subject 
to the limitations on allowability of 
deductions provided in paragraphs (a) 
through (e) of this section. 

(viii) Items available to the public. Any 
expenditure by a taxpayer for enter-
tainment (or for a facility in connec-
tion therewith) to the extent the enter-
tainment is made available to the gen-
eral public is not subject to the limita-
tions on allowability of deductions pro-
vided for in paragraphs (a) through (e) 
of this section. Expenditures for enter-
tainment of the general public by 

means of television, radio, newspapers 
and the like, will come within this ex-
ception, as will expenditures for dis-
tributing samples to the general pub-
lic. Similarly, expenditures for main-
taining private parks, golf courses and 
similar facilities, to the extent that 
they are available for public use, will 
come within this exception. For exam-
ple, if a corporation maintains a swim-
ming pool which it makes available for 
a period of time each week to children 
participating in a local public rec-
reational program, the portion of the 
expense relating to such public use of 
the pool will come within this excep-
tion. 

(ix) Entertainment sold to customers. 
Any expenditure by a taxpayer for en-
tertainment (or for use of a facility in 
connection therewith) to the extent 
the entertainment is sold to customers 
in a bona fide transaction for an ade-
quate and full consideration in money 
or money’s worth is not subject to the 
limitations on allowability of deduc-
tions provided for in paragraphs (a) 
through (e) of this section. Thus, the 
cost of producing night club entertain-
ment (such as salaries paid to employ-
ees of night clubs and amounts paid to 
performers) for sale to customers or 
the cost of operating a pleasure cruise 
ship as a business will come within this 
exception. 

(g) Additional provisions of section 
274—travel of spouse, dependent or others. 
Section 274(m)(3) provides that no de-
duction shall be allowed under this 
chapter (except section 217) for travel 
expenses paid or incurred with respect 
to a spouse, dependent, or other indi-
vidual accompanying the taxpayer (or 
an officer or employee of the taxpayer) 
on business travel, unless certain con-
ditions are met. As provided in section 
274(m)(3), the term other individual does 
not include a business associate (as de-
fined in paragraph (b)(2)(iii) of this sec-
tion) who otherwise meets the require-
ments of sections 274(m)(3)(B) and (C). 

[T.D. 6659, 28 FR 6499, June 25, 1963, as 
amended by T.D. 6996, 34 FR 835, Jan. 18, 1969; 
T.D. 8051, 50 FR 36576, Sept. 9, 1985; T.D. 8601, 
60 FR 36994, July 19, 1995; T.D. 8666, 61 FR 
27006, May 30, 1996; T.D. 9625, 78 FR 46503, 
Aug. 1, 2013] 
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